

Forum: Security Council

Issue: The Situation in North Korea

Student Officer: Nathaniel Stumpff

Position: **Deputy President**

Introduction

One of the key geopolitical situations in the past 70 years has been the situation on the Korean Peninsula. When the region was liberated from Japan after the Second World War, it became a proxy battlefield between the United States and Soviet Union, and the cultural, political, and economic rift caused by this remains to this day.

In the immediate post war period, the northern region was controlled by the communist Soviet Union, and the south administered by various governments supported by the United States. The armistice following the Korean War cemented these influences, creating an authoritarian communist government in the north, and alternating republics and military dictatorships in the capitalist south. Since this split, paths of the two Koreas have been radically different. South Korea has become a manufacturing and technology hub, and is reminiscent of post war Japan in its embrace of Western capitalism, free markets, and democratic governance. However, the North has taken a radically different path. It became an extremely authoritarian communist nation, and has suffered from its political and economic disconnect from most of the world outside of itself and China. This has led to a complex situation domestically and internationally, with several issues surrounding the country.

Domestically, the country has been ruled unilaterally for the past 70 odd years by a total of three men, Kim Il-Sung, his son Kim Jong-II, and grandson, the current leader, Kim Jong-Un. Personal freedom in all aspects of life-politically, economically, socially, and culturally- is suppressed by the government, according to Amnesty International. Further, due both to sanctions and economic difficulty, there have been periodic food shortages which affect vast swaths of the population.



Internationally, many America oriented nations see North Korean foreign policy as a situation to be dealt with. The country uses aggressive language when dealing with many foreign powers, and has not in fact signed a peace deal with South Korea, making renewed international military conflict a grave consideration. Further, it is allegedly developing nuclear weapons and Long Range Intercontinental Ballistic Missiles (LCBMs) which would have the potential to deliver a payload to the mainland United States. In recent months, the country has taken an increasingly hostile tone with its neighbours, as well as the US, often threatening violence.

There are many aspects of the situation in North Korea that should be examined, and nearly every regional power has a different position on this issue.

Definition of Key Terms

Famine

Famine: widespread and/or extreme food shortage accompanied by human mortality from starvation.

ICMBs

ICBM: Intercontinental Ballistic Missile, a missile designed to be fired over long ranges of more than 5500km. They are generally designed for use with nuclear warheads (please see Appendix).

Human Rights Abuse

Deliberate maltreatment of groups of human's beings including violations of generallyaccepted fundamental rights as stated by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. adopted and proclaimed by the United Nations General Assembly resolution 217 A (III) of 10 December 1948.

General Overview

History

In 1910, during a period of pacific wide expansion, Japan annexed the Korean peninsula, maintaining a military government in the country until the conclusion of the



Second World War. As the war drew to a close, Soviet forces took control of the northern half of the peninsula, while after the surrender of Japan, the United States occupied the southern half. As plans for a unified government stalled, governments allied to the respective occupiers were established in the now-communist North and capitalist South. Despite a historically unified culture, these two Koreas differed in their social, political, and economic structures.

These differences caused tensions which led to the outbreak of the Korean War in 1950, which destroyed what little infrastructure was left of the Japanese occupation in addition to any remaining chances at unified government. After the war, the North began to rely on China for economic and political stability, while the South had a similar relationship with the United States. This further shaped the paths of the respective nations. While poverty was widespread in both in the years following the war, with South Korean per capita income hovering around \$100 per year, both countries relied upon their respective major donors. Due in large part international aid and trade, primarily from the United States, South Korea has managed a turnaround from days of poverty and the authoritarian or military leaders that ruled for the decades following WW2, to become the 14th largest economy in the world and a democracy. However, the situation in the North is little changed from the 1950s.

Current Issues

Primarily, there are several domestic concerns which continue to plague the residents of North Korea. The country is in a state of poverty due to a few factors. Economically, the country relies on trade with China, and has lacks skilled labour, arable land, and technological development. This has impeded economic growth and has made the quality of live volatile. The country has suffered numerous famines, notably from 1994-1998 and again in 2014. These were attributed to a few factors, including economic mismanagement and a lack of arable land. The country's economic isolation meant that domestic firms were not subject to international competition, reducing efficiency and quality. Further, when there was a shortage of food, the country was unable to import sufficient food. The country has since opened itself up to foreign markets somewhat, but the fundamental problem remains. Economic isolationism could be potentially sustainable but the country lacks sufficient land to cultivate sufficient food, with around 20% of the land being arable according to the CIA World Factbook. This causes thin margins between consumption and potential supply. China could export food to the country in both cases. However, relations between North Korea and China, its biggest and effectively only ally have cooled in the past year, with China cutting coal

exports. If it decides to do the same with food, North Korea will find itself even more reliant on foreign aid.

Additionally, the government is criticised as one of the most repressive in the world by the UN, United States, South Korea, North Korea, Japan, and human rights NGOs such as Amnesty International, which in its annual global human rights claimed that 'Citizens of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (North Korea) continued to suffer violations of most aspects of their human rights.' The right of self-determination of its citizens is non-existent, being run autocratically by descendants of the first leader of the country, Kim Il-Sung. The current leader is Kim Jong-un, who has continued with policies of repression against the citizens of the country. While it is difficult to establish the full nature of life in the country, accounts of wide ranging limitations of freedoms are not uncommon. Freedom of expression and religion are non-existent, and information is tightly controlled. Further, a system of violence is used to maintain the control of the government. Dissenters are subject to kidnappings, execution, or a lifetime of internment in one of many labour camps strewn throughout the country. It is believed that the families of those detained are also kept in camps. There have been multiple high-profile incidents in recent years which returned international attention to the human rights situation in the country. Most recently, the halfbrother of Kim Jong-Un, Kim Jong-Nam, was killed in an airport in Kuala Lumpur by two women suspected to be acting for the North Korean government. Briefly favoured to succeed Kim Jong-II for leadership of the country, Kim Jong-Nam fell out of favour with the government for 'turning capitalist' according to his father. He left the country, and lived in exile for around 15 years before being killed, allegedly by the North Korean. For its part, however, North Korea has denied that it was responsible for his death.

These internal struggles worry many foreign nations, not only because of concern for the country's citizens, who are left with a low standard of living and heavily restricted freedoms. It is also thought to be one of the causes of many international concerns raised by the United States and its allies.

Ever since the Korean War, relations between North Korea and the United States, along with its allies, have been tense at best. However, several specific incidents have provoked major concern in much of the international community. Primarily, the foreign policy of the North is generally exceedingly confrontational. War has not formally ceased with the South, and the North maintains a constant threat of renewed conflict, with Japan and the United States in addition to its neighbour. It has, for example, threatened to turn Seoul into 'a sea of fire,' and 'reduce [Japan] into ashes,' according to Bloomberg Politics. To further this rhetoric, is has conducted public missile and nuclear tests, which South Korea, the United States, and Japan say serve to threaten them. In the past months, the country has stepped up the frequency of these tests, conducting five tests between April 4th and June 8th. This prompted the United States to divert a carrier group to the region around the peninsula, and has heightened tensions in the area.

The North Korean missile development program runs back decades, and aims to produce an Intercontinental Ballistic Missile (ICBM), capable of targeting large swaths of the United States mainland in addition to Pacific military installations.

It began its independent program with the acquisition of Scud missiles, reportedly from Egypt, in 1976, at which point it began working on its own model. Since that time, it has steadily updated its arsenal, most notably increasing the range of targets it is able to hit. The current longest range of a North Korean missile is estimated to be between 2500 km and 4000 km. The operational capability of these has been verified with publicly conducted tests. As seen below, with this range it is easily able to reach Japan, South Korea, and even, though unseen below, American military bases in the Pacific.

Currently, development is focused on the models known in the US as KN-08 and KN-14, two different models of ICMBs, with a range of at least 11,500 km, giving them the capability to reach the much of the US, including parts of the East Coast. Exact progress in the development of these is currently unknown, and there have been no known full flight tests of either model. However, there have been known tests of various components of the missiles, such as stage separation. What this signifies for their development is not known, as it would be strategically advisable to keep foreign nations unaware of such capability, but North Korea is famous for publicly projecting its military power.

There are similar concerns with the North's is research into and development of nuclear weaponry. These programs run in parallel, as, particularly ICBMs, the medium and long-range missiles being developed are believed to be intended to deliver nuclear warheads, especially as the damage done by conventional payloads would be minimal in relation to the cost, in terms of time and resources, of the production of these missiles.

North Korea is believed to have begun development of nuclear capability in 1956, when Soviet scientists began training domestic engineers. There is thought to have been steady progress, with a known test detonation of a 0.7 kiloton warhead on 9 October 2006.



At the moment, the country is thought to possess the nuclear warheads that can be mounted on missiles, though production is thought to be limited.

This programme is criticised by the United States, Japan, and South Korea as being 'a clear and present danger to all,' as stated by the US Secretary of Defence. The worry is the destructive power of nuclear weaponry being in the hands of a power as unstable as North Korea, which is known to threaten other nations readily and is still at war with a neighbouring country, will dramatically increase the threat of nuclear warfare. This would cause untold damage to the population not only directly in the area as well as the environment.

There are 8 other countries which possess nuclear capability, including the United States, one of the largest detractors of the North Korea's nuclear programme. However, all except Israel, Pakistan, and India are signatories to the nuclear non-proliferation treaty and have reduced the number of available warheads since 1968.

Further, nuclear capability in the North, as well as development of missiles capable of long range deployment, is likely to maintain or even increase nuclear proliferation in the region, as the United States is unlikely to reduce its arsenal in the region while North Korea has nuclear weaponry. A consequence of this is Chinese unwillingness to proliferate, as it would want to maintain a balance of power in the region and counteract American capability. This is contrary to the non-proliferation treaty, and increases the potential human and environmental costs of any conflict in the area. All parties except North Korea have expressed interest in eliminating and preventing North Korean nuclear capability.

This tension is maintained because of the diplomatic backing of North Korea by China. This protects it from major reprisals, both diplomatically and militarily. While one state supporting another diplomatically and militarily is common, and the China-North Korea relationship mirrors the relationship between the US and South Korea before the South's rapid economic expansion, the United States maintains that China is propping up an authoritarian regime, and pressures it to reduce ties and aid to the North.

Major Parties Involved

The degree to which these various happenings are considered issues or even acknowledged as happening, as well as the solutions endorsed, varies by party. There are three main groups, but the individual members of each have nuanced positions.

North Korea and China

The primary group is North Korea and its primary ally China, which generally sides with the North in international discussions.

For the most part, North Korea does not acknowledge the existence of many domestic issues, particularly economic difficulties. When Kim Jong-Un called the first Party Congress in decades, economic reform was not mentioned once. It has been known to stock grocery stores with plastic replicas for visiting journalists to present an image of abundance. However, Kim Jong-Un notably did publicly acknowledge the presence of hunger in his country, saying he "cannot sleep" for worry in February 2015.

To attempt to combat this issue, North Korea is pursuing two primary solutions. First, it had attempted for years to make its economy self-sustaining by employing substantial amounts of workers in agricultural work and improving internal infrastructure. However, this has had minimal effect on the economic issues plaguing its citizens, and it has had to resort to its other main attempt at easing this burden, which is accepting foreign aid. For example, the US donated around \$1.3bn to North Korea between 1995 and 2008. However, it should be noted that there have been accusations of corruption in the North Korean government, as for example hunger continues alongside the construction of water parks and 4D cinemas. (Phebe, 2014)

North Korea tends to deny accusations of the worst offences against its people, such as the killing of Kim Jong-Nam or the existence of labour camps. However, for the most part, North Korea and China seem to view restrictions on personal freedom and state-sponsored violence not as violations of human rights, but as necessary for the maintenance of a secure internal state. China itself practices many of the same policies as North Korea, limiting the freedom of the press and detaining dissenters, though arguably to a less violent extent. As such, they oppose action to mitigate these policies, as doing so would threaten China's domestic policy.

As would be expected, North Korea itself justifies its own foreign policy. It presents the three main sources of international concern-it development of missiles and nuclear warheads as well as its aggression towards other nations-as the justified response of a country under threat from its neighbours and a global superpower. For example, after a nuclear test in 2013, it defended its action against widespread criticism by saying that it was self-defence against 'U.S. hostility.'

China's internal position on its neighbour's foreign policy is not fully known. In the Korean War, China sent forces which effectively turned the tide of the UN counter invasion and established the current border. It generally stands with the North, and in 2012 the US Defence secretary claimed that China aided the North Korean program by selling technology. It opposes most international responses to North Korean actions, fearing the destabilisation of the region. As a rule of thumb, it vetoes all but the most watered-down sanctions in the Security Council, on which it sits as a permanent member. However, in recent years, China has become wary of the DPRK's foreign aggression. After the spate of missile tests in early 2017, it called upon the country to suspend its missile and nuclear tests, and in 2013 warned the country to 'stop any rhetoric or acts that could worsen situations.' It has participated against some international sanctions against the country over its weapons testing, and in February 2017 halted its imports of coal from North Korea. As North Korea relies upon China for 2/3 of its international trade, and coal is one of the most lucrative of North Korea's industries, this move is especially significant. There is further speculation that China may halt oil trade with the North as well, and China had in the past stopped purchasing precious metals, and halted exports of fuel and other weapon program related products.

The government of North Korea views all of its actions as justified, and does not believe in major attempts to change it. As mentioned, it maintains that many of its alleged human rights abuses are for the maintenance of internal stability, and that aggressive rhetoric and actions as well as nuclear and missile development are purely in the interest of self-defence.

South Korea, Japan, and United States

The main detractors of the DPRK, North Korea's name for itself, are the United States, South Korea, and recently, Japan. It should be noted that there is a historical animosity between South Korea and Japan for the harsh Japanese Imperial presence in Korea, but many policies towards North Korea are similar. A further wrinkle is the recent election of a relatively liberal leader in South Korea, who is likely to pivot away from the United States and reopen diplomatic contact with the North. As such, their policy towards the North is evolving as time goes on.

The US, Japan, and South Korea tend to see a solution to the economic issues in the opening of North Korean markets to the international community. The argument goes that by subjecting the North Korean economy to competition, efficiency and quality will improve, benefiting consumers. Additionally, this would generally boost economic output, creating



stability. This would also allow for greater flexibility in times of crisis, as varied firms would be able to vary supply of different goods as needed.

South Korea, the United States, Japan, and the United Nations all condemn North Korea's system of internal repression. While these countries take limited steps independently regarding this issue, all use the UN to attempt to reduce the magnitude of this issue.

The rest of the international community, particularly the US, South Korea, and Japan, condemn much of North Korea's aggression and weapons testing and development. Generally, these parties aim for increased stability in the region through an end to North Korea's violent rhetoric and an end to its nuclear capability. There have been long running economic sanctions, by all parties, including the United Nations to this end, though with a target on the nuclear program. A full table of current sanctions can be seen in the appendix.

The primary concern with many of these countries is that the domestic instability of the country, combined with the total power concentrated in the hands of one person, means nuclear capability and aggressive military action could be used erratically, potentially with disastrous consequences. This is not fully a hypothetical either. The Korean War was fought for over three years, is estimated to have killed over 1.2 million people, and yet the border between the two countries remained effectively unmoved. Should a similar conflict break out again, but with increased nuclear capabilities, the scale of destruction would be greatly increased.

UN

Finally, the international community, generally organised through the United Nations, to a certain extent plays the role of arbiter, though it often views North Korea's actions similarly to South Korea and the US.

Economically, the international community tends to favour more open markets in a manner similar to Japan, South Korea, and the United States

The UN has passed a number of resolutions on the human rights situation in the North, a selection of which can be found in UN Resolutions section, and has a number of sanctions in place against North Korea over its weapons development.

Timeline of Key Events

Timeline of events in reverse chronological order leading up to present day.

Date	Description of Event		
27 December 1945	Allied Powers announce joint trusteeship over the Korean peninsula		
25 June 1950	North Korea invades South Korea, starting the Korean War		
27 July 1953	Ceasefire in Korean War		
1973	South Korea's GDP per capita rises above North Korea's, where it has stayed		
17 September 1991	Both North and South Korea are admitted to the United Nations		
1995	Floods strike North Korea, exacerbating a famine which will last until 1998 and kill at least 3 million		
15 February 1997	A relative of the ruling family and defector, Yi Han-yong, is shot by three North Korean agents in Seoul		
17 December 2011	Death of Kim Jong-II, leading to the succession of Kim Jong-Un as leader		
9 September 2016	North Korea successfully conducts a test of a nuclear warhead it says can be mounted on a missile		
13 February 2017	Exiled half-brother of Kim Jong-Un, Kim Jong-Nam, is killed by suspected North Korean agents		
14 May 2017	North Korea conducts most recent ballistic missile tests		
26 April 2017	Top US officials release statement saying they aim to 'increase pressure on the DPRK.'		

UN involvement, Relevant Resolutions, Treaties and Events

There are countless UN resolutions on North Korea, going back decades. During the Korean War, the UN Security Council in S/1501 voted to declare that the North instigated a 'breach of peace,' and then voted to recommend member states assist South Korea. Now, the General Assembly annually passes a resolution condemning the human rights situation in the country. Additionally, it has passed a number of resolutions, such as GA resolution



A/C.3/71/L.23 from October 2016 which 'expresses its very serious concern over' at what it termed a 'persistence of continuing reports of human rights abuses.'

Various other UN committees have passed resolutions on the topic, such as UNHRC resolution 34/L.23 from March 2017, which 'Stresses and restates its grave concern about the commission's finding that the body of testimony gathered and the information received provided reasonable grounds to believe that crimes against humanity have been committed in [the DPRK].'

- Complaint of aggression upon the Republic of Korea, 25 June 1950 (S/RES/82)
- Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, 24 March 2017 (A/HRC/34/L.23)
- Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, 31 October 2015, (A\C.3\71\L.23)

Previous Attempts to Resolve the Issue

Korean War

The most direct attempt in history to address the situation in North Korea was in fact the Korean War. The South Korea and the United Nations, led by the United States, counterinvaded North Korea after incursions below the 38th parallel, then the border between the countries. These forces pushed nearly to the Chinese border, until a surprise intervention by China brought the battle lines to roughly the 38th parallel, where a new border was established.

This caused massive amounts of casualties as well as economic destruction on both sides and its legacy is a bulwark against many peaceful attempts at resolution.

Sanctions

The United States, South Korea, Japan, European Union, the United Nations, and China all have some degree of sanctions in place against North Korea, generally targeting its nuclear program. For the most part, these sanction directly relevant trade, such as fuel and heavy weaponry, but also target goods which benefit the ruling class, such as luxury goods.

The degree of effect of these is unknown. Some designate them the most effective measure being taken, as they are peaceful and nominally only target those inflicting internal damage on the country. They are likely to have increased the difficulty of acquiring nuclear weapons, as they must be developed fully internally.

However, others argue that they are counterproductive. The development of nuclear weapons is a major target of the Kim dynasty, and it is thought that the increased cost of development caused by sanctions is borne by exacting a higher toll on the civilian population. Further, destabilizing the North Korean economy could increase the chance of a nuclear strike.

Economic Aid

Many countries provide economic aid to the North Korean people and government, generally in the form of food aid. The hope is that this will directly improve the quality of life in the country regardless of the actions of the government. This policy has seen success in mitigating the damage caused by famines, but there is concern that the North Korean government does not distribute aid to those most in need.

Possible Solutions

Reunification

The prospect of reunification is one that all parties regularly express hope for, including the North. (Park, 2014) If reunification were carried out, the hope is that the leadership of the South would reduce or eliminate many of the concerns. However, there are a number of obstacles to this. Primarily, the form of reunification that would be accepted by the North would likely give its current political system more power than would be acceptable by the South, meaning that fewer of the issues would be resolved. Further, despite a shared past, there is more a half a century of major social, economic, and cultural divide between the countries, the mending of which would likely prove costly. Due to these issues, as well as longstanding and currently heightened tension in the region, this is considered very unlikely to occur.

Sanctions

Many parties already implement sanctions. These are popular because much simpler to implement, can be introduced or removed conditionally, are peaceful in nature, and can be



targeted. However, there are concerns about the damage these do to the stability of the country as well as the quality of life for the citizens of the country.

Economic Aid

One way to increase the quality of life of many citizens, as well as increase stability is economic aid. This is promoted for its targeted nature, allowing people to be helped without supporting the regime, and the stabilising effect on the country. Caution should be taken to ensure that the government does not use this aid to their own ends, or that it is taken as a symbol of approval from the international community.

Dialogue

South Korea especially has long promoted dialogue between foreign governments and North Korea. This has the effect of allowing common ground to be reached, increasing the odds for longer term solutions. Deals can be reached as needed to reduce the severity of the situation in North Korea, and in such a way as to promote goodwill, rather than forcing them to change behaviour to preserve economic vitality, as sanctions do.

This is especially risky, however, as the North often disregards deals it is a part of, for example ignoring and then leaving the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons. Additionally, this measure often requires the use of other methods as incentives to insure compliance.

Appendix

Sanctions in place against North Korea

Body	Financial Sanctions	Arms Sales	Related Goods	Travel	Other
United	Individuals involved	Arms sales		Restricted	No minerals
States	in weapons programs cannot do business in the US	are prohibited		travel for related individuals	trade
United Nations	Restrictions on money transfers	Arms imports and	No goods can be sold relating		

		exports are	to weapons		
		illegal	development		
South	No inter-Korean	UN	South Korean		Cultural
Korea	trade with single	Restrictions	shipping lanes		exchange
	industrial exception		off limits for all		prohibited
			goods		
Japan	No payments to	UN	Ban on ships	North	Missile or
	North Korea greater	Restrictions	which have	Korean	nuclear
	than \$800, and must		called at or are	citizens are	engineers who
	be humanitarian		from North	not allowed	have been to
			Korea	entry	North Korea
					cannot enter
European	No financial support	No sale of	Inspections of	Restrictions	Ban on luxury
Union	for trade with North	arms or	and advance	on access to	goods,
	Korea that might	related	information on	E.U. airports	minerals, and
	contribute to	goods	cargo to and	for certain	technology
	weapons programs.		from North	flights	
			Korea		

ICMBs



Bibliography

"Fact Sheet: Who Has Nuclear Weapons, And How Many Do They Have?" NBC News, www.nbcnews.com/news/world/fact-sheet-who-has-nuclear-weapons-how-many-do-theyn548481.

fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R40095.pdf.

"Kim Jong-un 'cannot Sleep' Because of North Korea's Poverty - Telegraph." Telegraph.co.uk, www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/northkorea/11389496/Kim-Jong-un-cannot-sleep-because-of-North-Koreas-poverty.html.

"Member States." United Nations. United Nations, n.d. Web. 25 July 2017.

"North Korea 'most Urgent' Threat to Security: Mattis." Reuters, www.reuters.com/article/ususa-northkorea-idUSKBN19407I.

"North Korea's Kim Largely Ignores Economy at 7th Party Congress." Radio Free Asia, www.rfa.org/english/commentaries/parallel-thoughts/korea-lankov-05172016171754.html.

ODS HOME PAGE, documents-ddsny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/LTD/G17/069/64/PDF/G1706964.pdf?OpenElement.

"Punishing North Korea: A Rundown on Current Sanctions - The Washington Post." Washington Post, www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2016/02/22/punishingnorth-korea-a-run-down-on-current-sanctions/?utm term=.2197acf148ec.

"Should the World Be Funding Food Aid to North Korea? - MUNCHIES." Munchies, munchies.vice.com/en_uk/article/should-the-world-be-funding-food-aid-to-north-korea.

"Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT) – UNODA." United Nations. United Nations, n.d. Web. 25 July 2017.

Wayback Machine,

web.archive.org/web/20130425162315/americansecurityproject.org/ASP%20Reports/Ref%2 00072%20-%20North%20Korea%E2%80%99s%20Nuclear%20Program%20.pdf.

"What Does Human Rights Abuses Mean?" Definitions.net, www.definitions.net/definition/human%20rights%20abuses.

McLaughlin, Elizabeth, and Luis Martinez. "A Look at Every North Korean Missile Test This Year." ABC News. ABC News Network, 4 July 2017. Web. 25 July 2017.

"China Piles Pressure on North Korea by Banning Coal Imports." BBC News, www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-39015529.

"A Concise History of Korea: From Antiquity to the Present - Michael J. Seth." Google Books, books.google.co.uk/books?id=YB1BCwAAQBAJ&pg=PA327&lpg=PA327&dg=division+of+ko rea&source=bl&ots=k1TeV5QWLQ&sig=kZ8axKSUou9In6hfYM1a_yi13Q8&hl=en&sa=X&re dir esc=y#v=onepage&q=division%20of%20korea&f=false.



Taylor, Rufus L. "North Korean Intentions and Capability with Respect to South Korea." (1967): n. pag. Central Intelligence Agency. Web.

"Fact Sheet: Who Has Nuclear Weapons, And How Many Do They Have?" *NBC News*, www.nbcnews.com/news/world/fact-sheet-who-has-nuclear-weapons-how-many-do-they-n548481.

"Famine in North Korea." Asia Society, asiasociety.org/famine-north-korea.

fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R40095.pdf.

"History of Korea - Wikipedia." *Wikipedia, the Free Encyclopedia*, Wikimedia Foundation, Inc, en.wikipedia.org/wiki/History_of_Korea#Japanese_rule_.281910.E2.80.931945.29. Accessed 18 June 2017.

"How Kim Jong II Starved North Korea." *The Atlantic*, www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2011/12/how-kim-jong-il-starved-north-korea/250244/.

"How Potent Are North Korea's Threats?" *BBC News*, www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-21710644.

"Japan Weighs Adding Missile Shelters As North Korea Threat Grows - Bloomberg." *Bloomberg.com*, www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2017-06-08/japan-weighs-adding-missile-shelters-as-north-korea-threat-grows.

"Japan Weighs Adding Missile Shelters As North Korea Threat Grows - Bloomberg." *Bloomberg.com*, www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2017-06-08/japan-weighs-adding-missile-shelters-as-north-korea-threat-grows.

"Joint Statement by Secretary of State Rex Tillerson, Secretary of Defense James Mattis, Director of National Intelligence Dan Coats." *U.S. Department of State*, www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/04/270464.htm.

"Kim Jong-un 'cannot Sleep' Because of North Korea's Poverty - Telegraph." *Telegraph.co.uk*,

www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/northkorea/11389496/Kim-Jong-un-cannot-sleep-because-of-North-Koreas-poverty.html.

"KN-08 / Hwasong 13." Missile Threat. CSIS, 8 Aug. 2016. Web. 25 July 2017.

"Korea's Path from Poverty to Philanthropy Institution." *Brookings*, www.brookings.edu/articles/koreas-path-from-poverty-to-philanthropy/.

Kim, Jack. "South Korea Says North's Nuclear Capability 'speeding Up', Calls for Action." Reuters. Thomson Reuters, 10 Sept. 2016. Web. 25 July 2017.

"Missiles of North Korea." Missile Threat, missilethreat.csis.org/country/dprk/.



"N Korea and the Myth of Starvation - Al Jazeera English." *Al Jazeera: Live News* | *Bold Perspectives* | *Exclusive Films*, www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2014/03/n-korea-myth-starvation-2014319124439924471.html.

"North Korea Fires Medium-Range Ballistic Missile - The New York Times." *The New York Times - Breaking News, World News & Multimedia*, www.nytimes.com/2017/05/21/world/asia/north-korea-missile.html? r=0.

"North Korea 'most Urgent' Threat to Security: Mattis." *Reuters*, www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-northkorea-idUSKBN19407I.

"North Korea Profile - Leaders." *BBC News*, www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-pacific-15258881.

"North Korea Says Missile It Tested Can Carry Nuclear Warhead - The New York Times." *The New York Times - Breaking News, World News & Multimedia*, www.nytimes.com/2017/05/14/world/asia/north-korea-missile-nuclear.html? r=0.

"North Korea | Countries | NTI." *Nuclear Threat Initiative* | *NTI*, www.nti.org/learn/countries/north-korea/nuclear/.

"North Korea | World | Asia." Human Rights Watch, www.hrw.org/asia/north-korea.

"North Korea: Isolated State with a Long History of Assassinations | World News | The Guardian." *The Guardian*, www.theguardian.com/world/2017/feb/15/north-korea-isolated-state-with-a-long-history-of-assassinations.

"North Korea: Time to Confront Regime's Repression .com." *CNN*, edition.cnn.com/2015/12/21/opinions/fontaine-north-korea-repression/index.html.

"North Korea." U.S. Department of State | Home Page, www.state.gov/p/eap/ci/kn/.

"North Korea's History of Covert Operations and Secret Killings .com." *CNN*, edition.cnn.com/2017/02/21/asia/north-korea-spies-assassinations/index.html.

"North Korea's Kim Largely Ignores Economy at 7th Party Congress." *Radio Free Asia*, www.rfa.org/english/commentaries/parallel-thoughts/korea-lankov-05172016171754.html.

"North Korea's Missile Programme." BBC News, www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-17399847.

ODS HOME PAGE, documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/LTD/G17/069/64/PDF/G1706964.pdf?OpenElement.

"Punishing North Korea: A Rundown on Current Sanctions - The Washington Post." *Washington Post*,

www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2016/02/22/punishing-north-korea-a-rundown-on-current-sanctions/?utm_term=.2197acf148ec.



"Pyongyang�s Hunger Games - The New York Times." *The New York Times - Breaking News, World News & Multimedia*, www.nytimes.com/2014/03/08/opinion/pyongyangs-hunger-games.html? r=1.

Security Council Report, www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/a_hrc_res_31_18.pdf.

"Should the World Be Funding Food Aid to North Korea? - MUNCHIES." *Munchies*, munchies.vice.com/en_uk/article/should-the-world-be-funding-food-aid-to-north-korea.

"THE NORTH KOREAN FAMINE AND FOOD SHORTAGE:." *Digital Access to Scholarship at Harvard*, dash.harvard.edu/bitstream/handle/1/8944674/LeeD06.html?sequence=2.

"UN Tightens Sanctions on North Korea After Largest Nuclear Test Yet | World News | The Guardian." *The Guardian*, www.theguardian.com/world/2016/nov/30/un-north-korea-sanctions-nuclear-test.

S/RES/82(1950) - E. United Nations Security Council, n.d. Web. 25 July 2017.

Wayback Machine,

web.archive.org/web/20130425162315/americansecurityproject.org/ASP%20Reports/Ref%2 00072%20-%20North%20Korea%E2%80%99s%20Nuclear%20Program%20.pdf.

"What Does Human Rights Abuses Mean?" *Definitions.net*, www.definitions.net/definition/human%20rights%20abuses.

"The World Factbook — Central Intelligence Agency." *Welcome to the CIA Web Site* — *Central Intelligence Agency*, www.cia.gov/library/Publications/the-world-factbook/fields/2097.html.

News, Sky. "North Korea's Long History of Assassinations." Sky News. Sky News, 15 Feb. 2017. Web. 25 July 2017.

Phebe, Kim. "Thousands of North Koreans Enjoy 'rhythmic' 4D Cinema." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, 21 May 2014. Web. 23 July 2017.

